
Sunday, July 1, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My son, just as Eliziah passed on his mantle 
to Elisha, I have asked you to take on this mission of preparing 
My faithful for the end days.  I am thankful to you for 
immediately accepting My mission for you, as you consecrate 
yourself to Me each day.  I know it is not easy to accept My 
calling, but with My grace you will be able to carry on.  Some 
feel that they are not worthy to take on being a prophet in 
proclaiming My Word, but you have accepted this mission in blind 
faith and obedience.  My Blessed Mother, many of My saints, and 
prophets have also given their fiat to My service without 
turning back.  Those, who follow My call without hesitation, are 
showing full trust and a deeper faith in Me and My help in 
making this commitment of their lives.  When others wanted to 
look back with various excuses as even burying relatives, I told 
them to let the dead bury their dead.  It is most important to 
proclaim My Gospel of Good News to all the nations without 
reservation or worry of any persecution.  Those, who are 
reluctant to follow Me, need extra grace to support their weak 
faith.  My people should be humble in My service, but they 
should not hold back anything, and give Me their full 
commitment.  You can only be a complete Christian, and not a 
lukewarm Christian, if you expect to enter heaven.  So put aside 
all of your earthly excuses because you are called to a 
spiritual life with Me, where you can only use all of your 
potential talents  by giving your all to My service.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen many clashes in 
history between the Moslems and the Western people as in the 
Crusades.  These differences are hard to reconcile, especially 
with Israel in the midst of the Arab countries.  There will 
continue to be problems between these factions, especially over 
the oil which is sought by China and other industrial nations.  
The ongoing wars in Iraq and Afghanistan have made the Moslems 
mad at America for trying to take their land and kill their 
people.  These feelings will continue to make terrorism a real 
threat in the West from Moslem militants who have infiltrated 
into the Western countries.  These few little skirmishes in 
Great Britain are a sign of more of these incidents to come.  
Pray for peace among your peoples, but there are those in high 
places who want to take advantage of these hostilities for their 
own gain.” 
Monday, July 2, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have heard the account in the 
First Reading of the evil of Sodom and Gomorrah, and how I 
wanted to destroy these cities.  I have given the gift of free 
will to each soul so that they have been made in My Image.  I 
give you free will so you could choose to love Me, and you are 



not forced to love Me, even as the plants and animals have no 
choice.  But there is a heavy responsibility to use this free 
will to do good things.  In other words you will be held 
accountable for each action because you inherently know what is 
good and bad by My Commandments and natural law which is in the 
heart.  If you know, love, and serve Me in your actions, you 
will receive My reward.  For all of your bad actions, you need 
to confess your sins to Me and seek My forgiveness.  If you 
continue to violate My laws knowingly, and refuse to repent of 
your sins, then you must be prepared to accept My justice, even 
as the people in the flood and the fire were killed for their 
evil lives.  People, who live a total life of evil in defiance 
of My Will and My laws, can expect to suffer for eternity in 
hell.  So in all of your actions you are to expect the 
consequences of your decisions.  You can choose to do evil and 
sin against Me, but you will need to make some reparation for 
your sins, even as you must suffer prison time for violating the 
laws of your society.  I am a God of love, and I offer you My 
mercy for your sins by being sorry and contrite for them.  But 
if you have no remorse for your bad actions, then you are 
calling down My punishment upon you.” 
 
Monday, July 2, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are using natural gas, coal, 
and nuclear power to generate your electricity for your grids.  
These sources are relatively cheap, but burning fossil fuels 
still makes up a high percentage of your means to power your 
plants.  There is an increasing interest to make power without 
creating pollution of carbon dioxide and other pollutants as 
acid rain.  As solar, wind, and more nuclear power come on 
stream, there is a plan to cut down on pollutants.  In the same 
way cars need to be more efficient with recyclable fuels to cut 
down on oil imports and pollution as well.  Once you have 
decided to improve the air, there may be many new discoveries on 
how to conserve power and make things more efficient.  Man 
cannot keep increasing his power needs without any limit, and he 
needs to find new, environmentally friendly ways to provide 
electricity.  Question your real needs and how best to provide 
clean power and clean fuels, so nature’s balance is not 
disturbed.” 
 
Tuesday, July 3, 2007: (Rose’s Funeral)(Our 42nd Wedding Anniv) 
 Jesus said: “My people, many relatives of the deceased are 
in sorrow at the passing of their loved one.  Even though it may 
be painful to let your loved one go, they need to die to be able 
to come to heaven.  Very few souls go to heaven directly, while 
the rest go to purgatory or hell.  In the vision I am showing 



you the real celebration occurring when souls in purgatory are 
allowed into heaven.  This stream of white souls have been 
purged and cleansed of all of their worldly desires, and they 
have made reparation for all of their sins.  In Rome you see 
some canonizations of saints by My Church, but in heaven there 
are many new saints being welcomed into heaven that are not even 
known by man.  Some of these souls are released together on 
feast days, and some are released sooner because people are 
praying, offering up Masses, suffering, or doing good deeds for 
them.  These souls, who have made it to heaven, will never 
forget to pray for all of those souls who made it possible for 
their early release from purgatory.  Rejoice and give praise to 
God for releasing these souls every day.” 
 (St. Thomas, the apostle) Jesus said: “My people, it is 
interesting to Me to see what man values most in this world.  
Some people strive to gain as many sports trophies as they can, 
thinking fame in such accomplishments is their goal in life.  
Others seek as many patents as they can to show off their 
knowledge skills.  Others seek to make it rich in stocks or 
property, thinking that success is in how much wealth you can 
accumulate.  Yet success in worldly things will not gain you 
heaven.  In fact giving up your life’s wealth in total faith is 
more desirable to gain heaven.  I measure success in how much 
you can love Me and love your neighbor.  Saving souls, doing 
good deeds, donating to charities, and daily prayer are much 
more valuable than any money that you have acquired.  Your 
treasure in heaven will mean more to your soul when you die, 
because you cannot take your money or your possessions with you.  
When your soul leaves your body, you are spiritually naked with 
only the good deeds that you did in your hands.  Live your life 
in total commitment to Me, and you will be led on the right path 
to heaven.  Forget about fame and money, for they do not exist 
in heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, July 4, 2007: (Independence Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the beginning of your country 
your documents have placed Me in your proceedings, and you 
continue to have My Name on your coinage and in your Pledge of 
Allegiance.  It is for this reason that you have received many 
graces and blessings.  But now you are being led by some who 
want to take prayer out of the schools, and take ‘God’ out of 
anything public in trying to promote a separation of church and 
state.  It is this excuse that is being used to strip anything 
about Me from the public domain.  Your abortion laws and laws 
over homosexual marriages are drawing an evil curtain over this 
rainbow, as you allow the one world people to control you in 
getting into so many unnecessary wars.  It is because you are 



turning your back against Me that I have taken some of these 
blessings away from you.  You are facing more natural disasters 
and a possible takeover that would remove your Independence 
rights in the coming North American Union.  Bring your country 
back to more prayer and worship of Me before your country’s 
history will disappear with your spiritual apathy.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, you have heard accounts of people 
leaving their body during a near death experience.  Sometimes 
they hover over their body, and others have experiences of 
seeing Me, and then are allowed a second chance to return to 
their bodies.  While they are out of body, they can sometimes 
converse with live persons who are open to their communication.  
I am relating this experience because at the time of the 
Warning, all of you will come out of your bodies at the same 
time, and you will come before Me in your mini-judgment.  You 
will have an illumination of your conscience as you will review 
all of the years of your life with a special attention to all of 
your unforgiven sins.  You will receive your individual 
judgment, and you will have a taste of your destination.  You 
will be outside of time, and then you will be placed back into 
your bodies for one last chance to change your lives, and seek 
My forgiveness of your sins.  Take advantage of this 
supernatural intervention which is My mercy to wake up every 
soul to come to Me in love.  Some will still reject Me, but 
those, who work to improve their lives, will find a heavenly 
reward at their final judgment.” 
Thursday, July 5, 2007: (St. Anthony Zaccaira) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, it is not easy to keep your focus 
on Me with all of today’s earthly distractions.  Having a 
dedicated daily prayer time can act like these windshield wipers 
in constantly removing your distractions of the world.  Make 
your prayer time a high priority in your daily activities, and 
you will not overlook it.  Be careful not to put off this time, 
or you may forget it.  Even if you do not spend your hour in 
prayer, make a morning offering to consecrate everything to Me, 
so all that you do becomes a prayer to Me.  If you should miss 
your prayer time on one day, try to make it up on the next day, 
because your prayers are needed for My Blessed Mother’s 
intentions.  You may think that just your prayers are not that 
important, but you are in a spiritual battle and your prayers 
need to be offered so I can multiply them to offset the evil of 
the world.  Let this message be an added reminder to have your 
prayers said preferably in the morning while you are still 
fresh, instead of being tired at night to say them.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said:  “My people, the evil ones have linked their 
satellites and cell towers so the internet web covers buying and 



selling all over the world.  The www has been likened to the 
digits 666 where the beast will use this to control the people.  
Smart cards and chips in the body will be the means to control 
people through their money and charges.  They also mean to 
control your minds to worship the beast.  Refuse to use smart 
cards and chips in the body so you are not part of their mind 
control.  When you see martial law or the Antichrist declare 
himself, you are to call on Me and your guardian angels will 
guide you to the nearest refuge of protection.  Have no fear of 
these evil ones, for My power will overwhelm them.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned you before that there 
is a coming epidemic of a man-made virus that would be spread 
all over America by chem trails from your government.  This 
would be spread by both military and airline planes.  This will 
be one of the main events leading up to martial law being 
declared.  The evil ones would have an antidote vaccine for 
themselves, but the public could die from this virus.  Call on 
Me to protect you and lead you to My refuges.  There you could 
drink the spring water and look on My luminous cross to be 
healed of this epidemic.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, the same people, who are making 
your present man-made viruses for the chem trails, will be 
making a much more virulent form of old diseases to limit the 
population of America.  The one world people have to bring 
America under their control if they are to bring about total 
takeover of the world.  All of those, who are against their new 
world order, will have to be exterminated, even as Hitler wanted 
to dispose of the Jews.  There will be much killing, but My 
faithful remnant will be protected at My refuges, defying the 
evil ones’ plans.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  the reign of the evil ones will be 
shortened and brief as I will bring My wrath upon them.  They 
will suffer hell on earth and then they will be cast into hell 
so no evil will remain on the earth.  I will renew the earth and 
then bring My faithful remnant into My Era of Peace.  This 
victory over evil is what I have promised you in prophecy, and 
it will be carried out and fulfilled in My time.  So do not have 
any fear of the power of the evil ones because I will snuff them 
out in an instant.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the evil ones will have their hour 
of evil for a short time, even as I allowed them to crucify Me 
for your salvation.  But I allowed them to go only so far in 
order for My faithful to spread My teachings all over the world.  
In this evil age I will send you My Warning to offer every soul 
an opportunity  to be saved if you repent and ask for My 
forgiveness.  Trust in Me and I will save your souls from all 
that the one world people are planning.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, some people are afraid of these 
messages that speak about ruthless killing of the American 
people with viruses and public executions.  In human terms this 
can be threatening, but you have My promise of protection from 
the most deadly things that the evil ones could develop.  My 
power is greater and I will protect you at My refuges with an 
invisible shield of My angels that will keep any threatening 
bombs or viruses from harming you.  Rejoice that I will go into 
battle for you, even as you know that I will be the victor.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My faithful remnant must be a 
people of prayer with full trust in their Lord.  I have given 
you many messages of how important prayer is in your lives.  
Prayer is how you communicate your love to Me.  Prayer is how 
you give Me praise and glory.  Prayer is how you are sorry for 
your sins and it leads you to My forgiveness in Confession.  
Prayer trains you spiritually to how you will be completely 
focused on loving Me without any earthly desires to distract 
you.  Love Me always as I love you unconditionally.” 
 
Friday, July 6, 2007: (St. Maria Goretti) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is a picture of all the 
latest saints that just graduated into heaven, and all of heaven 
is rejoicing at their arrival.  Heaven is a joy and a complete 
satisfaction of your soul in My Presence with My love and peace 
wrapped around you.  You become a part of Me as you view Me in 
the beatific vision.  It is a joy that cannot be explained in 
human terms, and it is a state of being more than an earthly 
existence.  Your spirit is in a beautiful youthful appearance, 
and you will be thankful to Me for your reward to be here.  You 
will be giving Me praise and honor constantly, and you will also 
desire to pray for all of your friends and relatives to come to 
share heaven with you.  Your ideas of spiritual love for Me and 
others barely touches the surface in your earthly experiences.  
When you are in heaven, you will see why I preached so much 
about love and how it unites all souls.  When you first fell in 
love with your wife or husband, you were in a special world that 
you could not do enough for each other.  This earthly experience 
is just a touch of what heavenly love is all about.  I created 
all souls with this joy of love, and you were meant to share 
this eternal love with Me in heaven.  As you understand your 
desire to be with Me in heaven, I want you to give everything 
over to My Will, so you can fulfill My mission for you in saving 
your soul and the souls around your influence.  Keep Me totally 
fixed in your focus throughout each day of your life, and you 
will one day be with Me forever in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some people who strive 
all of their lives to make as much money as they can.  They let 



money dictate how they live and in essence they let money and 
fame control them.  These are the same people that measure 
success in how much money and property they could accumulate.  
But what good is it to gain the whole world and lose your soul?  
This wealth is fleeting and it will not help you to gain heaven.  
Treasure on earth is a whole lot different that heavenly 
treasure.  Earthly treasure can only buy earthly things, but 
these earthly desires have to be purged from your soul to make 
you ready for heaven.  Heavenly treasure for your good deeds, 
prayers, and charity cannot be stolen or devalued, and it may 
help you when you are judged at your judgment.  Earthly treasure 
is valued by man, but heavenly treasure is valued more by Me.  
Focus more on your heavenly treasure which can help gain you 
eternity in heaven.  Those, who strive for money, become a slave 
to money and even make money an idol which could endanger their 
reaching heaven.  Money is only a means to provide for your 
living. It is not an end in itself.  Worship Me only over 
anything of earthly origin.  If you worship money, you are 
violating My First Commandment.” 
 
Saturday, July 7, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have just heard the Scripture 
about how Jacob and his mother deceived the blind Issac to give 
Jacob the birthright blessing that should have gone to Issac’s 
oldest son, Esau. (Gen. 27:1-29) In My Church My faithful have 
also been given a birthright of My Traditions and the Sacred 
around My Blessed Sacrament.  But you also have deceivers in My 
Church that are removing the statues, icons, and even My Blessed 
Sacrament into back rooms.  Your churches have become only four 
walls with no sense of the Sacred of a church.  You indeed have 
wolves in lamb’s clothing attacking the reverence of My Blessed 
Sacrament.  My church is a place for My Real Presence to be 
honored in a prominent place, and not to be hidden.  Prayer 
should be taught more, and the witness of My saints should be 
present to inspire My faithful to lead holy lives.  If your 
religious teaching is so weak, how can you pass on the 
Traditions of My Church to future generations?  Follow My Words 
in the Scriptures, even if My flock is not being properly 
pastured.  These deceivers will have to make an accounting at 
their judgment for any faithful that they have led astray.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, Israel is expecting more attacks 
from Hamas, and Iran is sending arms to all of the terrorist 
groups in Iraq and Gaza.  With so many factions fighting in the 
Middle East, there is a real chance for war to break out again 
in this area.  Both sides would like a compromise, but the 
militant Islamists do not want to stop fighting until Israel is 
defeated.  This is why future wars will continue in this area 



because there is little chance for peace.  If all out war occurs 
in Israel, America will come to their aid and you could get 
involved in yet another war which you can hardly afford.  
America will be forced to break off any support in Iraq and 
Afghanistan because your troops and planes are already spread 
too thin.  Continue to pray for your troops to come home so you 
can protect your homeland from foreign attack.” 
 
Sunday, July 8, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, the little falls represents the 
cleansing of sins as when you are Baptized or absolved in 
Confession.  You all are sinners, but not many want to admit it.  
Even some want to confess their sins in a neighboring parish 
because you are embarrassed if your parish priest heard your 
sins.  But it is most important for the spiritual health of your 
soul to confess your sins at least once a month.  I am always 
ready to forgive your sins, if you would just repent and be 
sorry for having offended Me.  The other scene of torrents of 
water represents the rush of worldly events that can sweep you 
up if you are not careful to avoid this danger.  The calm pool 
of water represents the quiet time that you could share with Me 
in meditation or prayer, in order to share your love with Me.  
When you are too involved with earthly activities, you can take 
up all of your time without making time for Me.  So keep your 
prayer time as a top priority, and you can make time for Me in 
your lives.” 
 
Monday, July 9, 2007: (St. Augustine-Chinese martyrs) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this reading about Jacob’s Ladder 
at Bethel (Gen. 28:12) came from Jacob’s dream and later he made 
a covenant with God as he named the place after God’s presence.  
You also have had this dream in a vision before   (7-13-06, 2-
28-07), but this time you are seeing angels and saints  
ascending and descending on this stairway or ladder.  Even 
though you are in an evil world, you have the saints and angels 
around you to guide you and protect you from the evil ones.  You 
have only to call on My help and I will be there for you.  You 
may not realize it, but you are in a constant battle for souls.  
The faithful people are being helped by My angels to convert 
souls to the Lord on one side.  Then you have the occult people 
influencing souls to evil on the other side.  Pray for the 
people around you that they may see My Light and be saved by 
their conversion.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the one world people have planned a 
long time for the takeover of the whole world.  They will bring 
the Antichrist into power at the appointed time, but all of 
those, who thought that they would get a high place of honor, 



will be double-crossed.  He will remove all of the current 
leaders, and he will replace them with his hand-picked occult 
people of his own culture. The Antichrist is a father of lies, 
as the devil will influence this beast of a man.  He will first 
talk of peace to gain the people’s favor, but once he has 
declared himself in full authority, he will become a tyrant 
leader causing an evil that you have yet to see.  His reign will 
be shortened for the sake of My Elect, when I will come in 
victory to vanquish all of these evil ones.  Once the 
Antichrist’s hour is over, I will cast all of these evil ones 
into hell.  I will renew the earth, and bring about My Era of 
Peace.  Fear not these evil ones, for as you see the Antichrist 
take power, know that My victory is near.” 
 
Tuesday, July 10, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people,  I am grateful to all of My 
dedicated faithful who come and give Me worship and homage 
before My Blessed Sacrament in Adoration.  I also invite those, 
who can make Me a priority in your life, to come and visit Me in 
My Real Presence.  I will listen to all of your prayers and 
petitions, and they will be answered according to My Will in My 
time.  You are seeing a vision of the universe over My 
consecrated Host as a sign of My great power as Ruler of the 
universe.  The people of My day saw Me cast out demons, and heal 
the sick in miracles they could not fathom.  To the remark that 
I was the prince of demons, I told these accusers that Satan’s 
kingdom could not last if it was divided by My casting out 
demons.  In fact I am Ruler even over Satan and all the demons, 
as they feared My presence, and they did not want Me to drive 
them out of souls.  Even today priests and people can recite 
prayers of deliverance in My Name to cast evil spirits out of 
possessed people.  My power did not stop when I left the earth, 
and I allow My power to be invoked when you call on My Name.  
Give praise and glory to your Lord who rules everywhere with a 
loving hand.  Come to Me in love at Adoration and Holy 
Communion, and you can share in the power of My Blessed 
Sacrament.  Where I am adored, many blessings will come down on 
those believers.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, your pope is allowing the Latin 
Mass to be said more freely so the Church can preserve some of 
its traditions and a sense of the Sacred.  There are some who 
are opposed to the old traditions because it may be foreign to 
them if they are younger.  Others do not like the old traditions 
and they want to persecute anyone who tries to bring them back.  
The Latin Mass was the same all over the world, even though some 
may not know the meaning of the words.  It was the old missal 
that enabled you to follow the words in English.  Many of the 



old traditions gave more reverence to My Blessed Sacrament.  My 
Real Presence should be more honored in a prominent place than 
some churches give it.  Give praise and glory to your Lord for 
instituting My Holy Eucharist in the Sacrifice of the Mass.  
Keep these basic teachings of the faith close to your heart, and 
do not let anyone take them away from you.” 
 
Wednesday, July 11, 2007: (St. Benedict) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this automobile 
manufacturing line because many of your home industries are 
facing unequal competition from foreign companies.  Because you 
allow foreign auto companies to make cars on your soil, and 
because of your North American Trade Treaties (NAFTA), your own 
companies are losing market share and are on the verge of 
bankruptcy.  Your other companies have sent jobs overseas for 
cheaper parts and labor as technical middle class jobs in 
manufacturing are disappearing in America.  The profits are 
being made on Wall Street and they are going to the rich, while 
your workers are left with lower paying jobs.  This elimination 
of your middle class workers is part of the one world people’s 
plans to weaken America and make it ripe for takeover.  Your 
imbalance in your trade deficit, especially with China, is 
causing more money to leave America.  Your deficits in your 
government spending and the high amount of individual debt with 
little savings will strain your finances to the breaking point.  
A financial collapse could be engineered at any time because 
America is so vulnerable.  Pray for your people who do not see 
how they are being manipulated by the rich and the powerful.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you before that My 
faithful will be invisible at My refuges from anyone trying to 
harm you.  This large rock wall is what they will see and it 
will be impervious to any means of detection such as microwaves, 
infra-red, or any other human sensors.  Be grateful that My 
angels will protect you from any physical or evil force.  All of 
your necessities as food, water, clothing, and shelter will be 
provided for you.  You do not need to know how I will protect 
you, but I will do the impossible to try and save all of your 
souls.  When you come to My refuges, you will need to put your 
full trust in My protection.  Just as you trust Me in faith for 
your spiritual life, so you will have to have faith in My help 
for your physical life as well.” 
 
Thursday, July 12, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, these ruthless one world leaders 
will do anything to get their way in taking over countries.  
They try to subvert the people through the banking systems in 
each country by controlling  the spending.  These are the 



central bankers who have a hold on people through their debts.  
They encourage wars and overspending to purposely run up debts 
so they could control that country’s government.  They follow 
orders from Lucifer himself in bringing down the morals of the 
people through the occult, bad movies, abortion, and homosexual 
practices.  They finance cloning, bad science, and abominations 
against My balance of nature.  These evil ones are about to 
bring world control to the Antichrist, and this meeting is just 
one of many in how they will bring it about.  Have no fear 
because I will bring victory over all of these evil plans at the 
appointed time.  Be patient and trust in My power that will cast 
this evil lot into hell.” 

Prayer Group:      
 Jesus said: “My people, when you see flowers bloom, you are 
awed by their beautiful colors.  When you see someone working 
good deeds to help someone, they are blooming also with joy and 
satisfaction with the fruit of their works.  I give all of you 
many little opportunities to help people, even if it is just to 
open a door for someone.  Reach out to show your love for Me by 
showing your love for your neighbor in sharing your time, money, 
and spiritual gifts.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your first spiritual concern is 
that you keep your focus on Me so you can direct yourself down 
the right path to heaven.  By giving good example in your prayer 
life and your actions, you can be a faithful example to your 
children by letting them see that you practice what you preach.  
Each parent is responsible for the souls of their children.  You 
try to lead them down the right path, but they need to make 
their own choices to believe in Me.  Even when they may wander 
away from the faith, you need to pray for their conversion, and 
encourage them away from any bad lifestyle.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, sometimes you see people who are 
struggling with difficulties in their life and they need lifting 
up to Me.  Do not be afraid to go out of your comfort zone in 
order to share the joy of your faith to build up someone in need 
of spiritual help.  Even sharing how much you love Me with 
someone can buoy up their spiritual life which may be lacking in 
fervor for Me.  You can pray with such people, help them in 
their necessities, and teach them the basics of the faith.  
Helping to save souls in conversion or bringing them back to the 
sacraments will give you treasure in heaven.  Every soul, who 
repents and comes to Me, causes great rejoicing in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you reach out in charity for 
another soul, it is how much you give of yourself that shows how 
much love is in your heart for them.  You can give someone a 
donation of money to help with their necessities, but this can 
be a minimal effort for their help.  Others may actually give of 



their time and talent to help paint or build a house for someone 
else.  This is the extra mile of charity that the receiving 
person is now touched and grateful for the helping person’s 
concern.  Others help the poor with clothing and soup suppers to 
feed their needs.  This extra outreach takes love in the heart 
to want to help those in great need.  So when you feel in a 
charitable mood, try to go beyond a simple donation, with help 
in your prayers and personal labor, even when it is not 
requested.  The more you give of yourself for others, the more 
reward you will receive in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know how important it is to be 
able to attend Sunday and Weekday Masses with the priest 
present.  You also are aware of how much Satan attacks My priest 
sons, and tries to discourage vocations.  Many vocations to the 
priesthood come through fervent prayers before My Blessed 
Sacrament.  You also need to pray to Me to send extra angels of 
protection around the priests who bring Me to you in Holy 
Communion.  Beg that I send more laborers into My harvest.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, there are some beautiful people 
who reach out to women with problem pregnancies to support them 
in either adoption or taking care of their own children.  
Abortion is such an abomination of My gift of procreation, and 
no life should be wasted or killed,  even for some deformity.  
Pray for these mothers who need support, and pray for the 
workers to come forward in helping to counsel these troubled 
women.” 
 I could see some people out of charity praying for women 
who were having difficulty in conceiving a child.  Jesus said: 
“My people, you have had people ask you for prayers that they 
could conceive a child.  This irony is around so many who choose 
to abort their healthy children.  Your son, David, and many 
other saints are willing to be intercessors for infertile 
couples.  You know that with Me all things are possible.  So 
reach out in prayer to help these couples to have children, and 
when such a prayer is answered, give glory to God and thank Him 
for every gift of life.” 
 
Friday, July 13, 2007: (Josephine’s funeral Mass) 
 Jesus said: “My people, during life you come to Me in the 
priest to have your sins forgiven in Confession.  Unfortunately, 
because Confession is not encouraged much in your churches, very 
few are moved to confess their sins.  Some feel only compelled 
to go if they have committed a mortal sin because they were not 
taught about frequent Confession even for venial sins.  By 
rationalizing their serious sins as not being mortal, then many 
Catholics do not feel it is necessary to confess their sins.  
Everyone has to admit that they are sinners, and they should 



confess at least monthly.  You have the grace of the sacrament 
of Reconciliation and the opportunity of receiving spiritual 
counseling from your confessor.  By keeping your soul cleansed 
frequently, your soul will be pure for the day that I will call 
you home in death.  Even in this vision of meeting Me, everyone 
will see Me at their judgment at their death, and you do not 
want Me to be a stranger to you.  If I do not know you because 
you have not prayed or repented of your sins, then you risk 
being condemned to hell.  But if I do know you for praying to Me 
often and worshiping  Me on Sunday or more, then surely I will 
welcome you into My Wedding Banquet after you have cleansed your 
garments of the filth of your sins.  Let each funeral that you 
attend be a reminder to you that this life is short, and on 
earth you are always preparing for your eternal life with Me in 
heaven.” 
 
Saturday, July 14, 2007: (Kateri Tekakwitha) 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you make a commitment to Me as 
Kateri did, every day of your life takes on a new light and a 
joy to live it for My greater glory.  You all have earthly 
duties to provide for your living, but with your daily 
consecration, everything that you do, you do for Me.  In the few 
minutes that you make in order to pray with Me, you are at rest 
and peace in your soul.  Give glory and praise to your Lord 
every day, even as My saints and angels sing My praises.  Kateri 
dedicated her life to My service, even despite the persecution 
that she received from her tribe, because they did not have the 
same faith in Me.  I call on all of My disciples to dedicate 
their lives to Me as well, and reach out to others to share My 
Gospel of love and salvation for their souls.  Rejoice when you 
share each day with Me in love, and also love your neighbor as 
yourself.  By being obedient to My laws and My mission for your 
life, you will have an everlasting peace with Me in heaven as 
your reward.” 
 
Sunday, July 15, 2007: (Good Samaritan) 
 Jesus said: “My people,  you are witnessing in these farm 
fields the gifts of the earth’s produce for your food and feed 
for the animals.  The farmer receives pay for his crops, but it 
is a labor of love so that people may have the needed food to 
eat.  The message of today’s Gospel is all about helping your 
neighbor without expecting anything in return.  Just as the Good 
Samaritan was moved to pity to help the beaten man back to good 
health, all of My faithful should be open to help your neighbor 
in their need.  You should also be willing to take action 
without being asked.  Maybe you would be called to help someone 
clear land of some trees to build a house, or help someone 



harvest their crops.  When you help someone, do not look for a 
lot of praise, for you already have received your recompense.  
When you perform charity as in donations of money, do not let 
your left hand know what your right hand is doing.  Those good 
deeds that you do in secret, My heavenly Father  will reward you 
in secret in heaven.  Be a cheerful giver from the heart, and be 
generous as you are humble in your sharing.  In all that you do, 
do it out of love for Me, and love for your neighbor.” 
 
Monday, July 16, 2007: (Our Lady of Mount Carmel) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this day you honor St. Simon Stock 
whom My Blessed Mother gave the brown scapular with a promise 
that whoever wears this in faith in Me, will never see the fires 
of hell.  My Blessed Mother and I have our hearts joined as one, 
and she watches over all of her children.  At the foot of the 
cross I gave St. John to My Blessed Mother, and he represented 
everyone on earth as My Blessed Mother was given to be your 
mother as well.  This is why this scapular holds this Sabbatine 
Privilege (Release from purgatory on the first Saturday after 
death) because by wearing it and following the promises given, 
you have My Blessed Mother’s mantle of protection always over 
you.  You are Mine and by your faith, we will be both guarding 
you from any temptations and attacks from the demons.  Rejoice 
in your rosary prayers everyday as you call on our love and our 
protection in your daily consecration.” 
     Our Blessed Mother said: “My dear children, this is one of 
my blessed feast days to celebrate Mt. Carmel and there is a 
parallel to the Heavenly Hill that has been dedicated in my 
honor in these shrines that were directed to be built there.  
Many people will be drawn there for spiritual healing and 
conversions.  It is a haven or refuge for sinners and holy 
ground.  All of those associated with this work will be blessed 
for these efforts, and you are seeing the fruits of this work.  
Continue the prayers at this site which are key to the 
protection of my little children.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this spider web in the vision is 
the same web being set by the one world people to take away your 
money.  They are trying to force a cashless society so 
everything is on credit or debit.  This will enable them to take 
control of the money system and manipulate the money supply so 
they could create a financial collapse by calling in all of the 
loans at once.  When people could not pay, they would foreclose 
on people’s property and  steal their assets.  This could 
precipitate a depression that would enable the one world people 
to declare martial law and takeover your country.  This is one 
more step to a takeover using the North American Union as their 
vehicle for control.  Beware of mandatory smart cards and chips 



in the body that will be used to control your population.  
Refuse chips in the body, even if they threaten to kill you.  
Chips in the body could control your mind against your will.  
Come to Me and My angels will lead you to a refuge where you 
would not need chips or anything of the Antichrist.  Trust in Me 
during this battle and I will provide for your needs.” 
 
Tuesday, July 17, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have heard the account of Moses 
how he fled from Egypt to Median where he lived until he was 
called by God to free his people from Pharaoh.  He lived in a 
barren land and he would lead his people into freedom in the 
desert.  But this people had to be purified of their desires for 
idol worship before they could enter the promised land.  
Purification of the soul in the desert was the same theme of St. 
John the Baptist where he baptized many that repented of their 
sins.  Even in My ministry I was tested in the desert for forty 
days by fasting and the temptations of the devil.  Many saints, 
hermits, and monks lived a quiet life in desert conditions or in 
monasteries in full trust of God by their prayer lives.  
Everyone is not called to the contemplative life of prayer, but 
those, who live in full trust in Me, will have their reward.  It 
is more difficult to live in the world with all of its cares and 
distractions, but still My faithful need to trust in Me and pray 
every day in your quiet time with Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the pillars of your churches are 
the priests and the bishops.  But what happens when your priests 
commit sexual offenses against either women or young boys?  This 
creates a scandal in My Church, and the bishops who do not 
remove these priests can cause further scandal by allowing these 
offenses to happen again.  I will forgive their sins, but these 
offenders are giving bad example to the faithful.  The lawsuits 
could cause some churches to close so they could be sold to pay 
for these crimes.  The seeds of some of these crimes could be 
sown in the seminaries in what they were taught, and in those 
who were accepted that had homosexual tendencies.  The priests 
are human and commit sins as everyone else, but they are held on 
a higher spiritual accounting because they should be preaching 
My laws, as well as practicing what they preach.  Because of 
these human temptations, the faithful need to pray for their 
priests and bishops to be strong in the faith and not to leave 
their vocation or cause any scandal.  When the faithful see 
these sinful priests, it can challenge their own faith.  Seeing 
huge sums of money spent to pay for lawsuits from these crimes 
makes it harder to give donations to the Church.  Keep your 
faith strong, even amidst these public scandals, and continue to 
give what you can to support My Church.” 



 
Wednesday, July 18, 2007: (St. Camillus) 
 The Holy Spirit said: “I AM the God of Love and the Spirit 
of God.  You are seeing Me represented as a white dove holding 
an olive branch as I am giving a branch to everyone to be 
peacemakers.  Many in America are tired with this ill-conceived 
war in Iraq, but I want you to accentuate the desire for peace 
in a loving way instead of an anger against the war.  You can 
write letters to your representatives showing your concern 
against this war, but do not be mean-spirited in expressing your 
opinion.  This war was the first pre-empted war by America with 
no truthful cause and no vote from your Congress.  You are to 
love one another and not look for any excuse to protect the oil 
of other nations.  Jesus has asked you to pray constantly for 
peace to stop the bloodshed and killing of innocent civilians.  
When you focus on peace instead of just stopping the war, you 
are focusing on God’s peace of loving your neighbor, and not 
man’s peace which is just a lull between wars.  War is a 
punishment for sin, but do not let Satan lead you into constant 
wars that are promoted by the one world people who profit from 
them in blood money.” 
 
Wednesday, July 18, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the first vision you are seeing 
new cars for peacetime use.  In the second vision you are seeing 
new heavily armed trucks being made ready for Iraq that could 
better withstand a roadside improvised weapon.  The amount of 
money being spent on your wars continues to add to the national 
debt with no end in sight.  There is also no end to the number 
of American troops dying in your wars as well.  These wars are a 
test of your determination to keep fighting the insurgents who 
seem to be playing a waiting game for you to leave.  It would be 
better for your economy to spend its energy on peacetime uses of 
your resources instead of uselessly spending your time on a 
fruitless war.  Better to follow the will of your people than 
get involved in wars of opportunity directed by your leaders who 
are following the one world people’s directions for their 
profits.  Again pray for peace and the proper use of your 
resources for peacetime uses.” 
 
Thursday, July 19, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you a vision that 
represents the seat of My power in heaven.  I am not limited to 
earthly things, but this bright gleaming glass chair with jewels 
represents what St. John described in the Book of Revelation.  
This is a description of the New Jerusalem in earthly terms, but 
it will be beyond your earthly descriptions. (Rev. 21:18-21) 



‘And the material of its wall was jasper; but the city itself 
was pure gold, like pure glass.  And the foundations of the wall 
of the city were adorned with every precious stone.’ St. John  
also describes My throne of power for the Lamb of God. (Rev. 
22:3)  ‘And there shall be no more any accursed thing; but the 
throne of God and of the Lamb shall be in it, and His servants 
shall serve Him.’ This vision of the New Jerusalem is all about 
the new heavens and the new earth that I will establish after 
the devil and his minions are cast into hell in total defeat.  
Praise God that you will witness My glory and Light forever.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have created a beautiful planet 
earth with all kinds of vegetation, animals, and insects, but 
man is encroaching on this beauty with all of his pollution.  
Some of this pollution is coming in the chemicals and viruses 
that are being spread by your chem trails.  Other electronic 
pollution is coming from radio waves, microwaves from TV 
transmission and cell phones, as well as any radiation from high 
voltage transmission lines.  I have put a delicate balance in 
nature, but man is destroying My creation with no care for this 
needed balance.  Pray that you take care of your environment so 
you can pass on a clean  sky to your children.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people, are being led to start 
building a refuge out in the woods where it will be protected 
from anyone seeing it.  These refuges are being protected by My 
angels, and are being consecrated to Me and My Blessed Mother.  
When you are led by your guardian angels to find these refuges, 
you will be made invisible to your persecutors.  Pray for your 
protection on your way to your refuges during the tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some churches are renovating their 
altars into circular structures so all the people could see and 
pray better.  Unfortunately, many of these circles and hexagon 
structures are part of the New Age plans that are being brought 
into My churches to eventually defile them.  The buildings that 
are going down in steps refers to how many churches are closing 
because of low attendance and all the many scandals in My 
Church.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  the movements of the sun, moon, 
planets, and stars mark the days, months, and years of how you 
measure time.  Your days and nights are brought about by the 
earth’s rotating on its axis.  The four seasons are brought 
about by the tilt of the earth as it orbits the sun to make a 
year.  As you age with this measurement of time, you see how 
short a time that you have on this earth.  Over this time you 
have seen many scientific advances, but you also have seen a 
degrading in religious fervor in worshiping Me.  You would think 
that the more you learn, the more you would give Me glory in all 



that I have created.  Instead, man’s pride in his own 
achievements are being remembered more than Me.  Get back to 
your basic prayer lives and make more use of My sacraments.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a parallel between this 
pollution of your coal power plants and the black pollution of 
your sins that offends Me greatly.  At times some companies 
release dark smoke at night to clean out their precipitators in 
the stacks.  This is also similar to your sins which you try to 
hide at night in sexual sins and thieveries.  All sin offends 
Me, and do not think that your sins in secret are not seen.  I 
see and know everything, so cleanse your sins in Confession even 
as you are trying to cleanse your environment with less 
pollution.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned you in many messages 
that the one world people are building many detention centers to 
hold over 20 million prisoners.  Those religious and patriots, 
who will refuse to give up their faith and their freedoms, will 
be sought out by the one world people because  of their refusal 
to worship the beast and their refusal to take chips in the 
body.  The foreign troops will search for you at your homes and 
they will take those captured to the detentions centers.  Many 
will be martyred by public executions, and some will be used for 
forced labor.  In Revelation it tells how they will seek to kill 
My faithful.  My warnings are for you to be prepared to call on 
Me before they come to your houses, so you can be led by your 
angels to the nearest refuge for protection.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people have pets and they care 
for them even as children.  You see much compassion for when 
dogs and cats are abused, but look at how you abuse your own 
children with little concern.  Some animals are euthanized when 
they are lost or old, but you kill many of your children in 
abortion and beat or abuse your children verbally.   A soul of a 
child has much more value than any pets, no matter how much they 
are loved.  Seek to stop your abortions and any abuse of your 
children, and you will lessen the judgment against your nation.” 
 
Friday, July 20, 2007: (St. Apollinaris) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s reading from Exodus 
there is an account of the Jewish Passover meal, or Seder 
Supper, right before the Lord was about to have his angels slay 
the first born of the Egyptians.  The Hebrews were to kill a 
year old male lamb or goat without blemish, and place its blood 
on the lintel of their doors so the angel of destruction would 
pass over their houses.  There was a description of how to 
prepare the meal with bitter herbs, representing their years of 
bondage, and with staff in hand as a meal eaten in haste.  This 
meal was the same in memory as I celebrated the Last Supper with 



My apostles.  Only I instituted My Eucharist as the First Mass 
so you could have the miracle of My Body and Blood in the Real 
Presence of My Blessed Sacrament.  My death on the cross 
fulfilled the Scriptures as I brought salvation to all of 
mankind.  In the vision you have seen the gentle rain as My life 
giving gift to help your crops grow and provide fresh water to 
survive.  In the same way I give your souls life in the spirit  
with the gift of My Eucharist so you can eat My Body and drink 
My Blood to have eternal life.  All souls need the grace of My 
sacraments to keep their spirits in good health.  This parallel 
of water giving life to the body, and grace being the lifeblood 
of the soul, shows you the beauty of My plan of creation because 
you are whole in the body and the soul.” 
 
Saturday, July 21, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, young children are innocent and 
curious when they use the computers to play with.  This is why 
parents have to be watchful of their friends and where they go 
on the internet.  There are predators preying on children on the 
internet and luring them to meeting places in secret.  It is 
better to give your children good example and warning of 
strangers, even on the computer.  By taking the proper 
precautions, you can protect your children from these worldly 
distractions and threats.  Another problem with computers, as 
you know, is that young children can become addicted to playing 
games or using the internet.  It is best to limit their time and 
places that they search.  Be watchful of these latest 
technologies even for adults in abusing the internet accesses.  
Once the children and adults know what this problem is, it is a 
possible place of sin to abuse these places on the internet.  
People have gone to jail for looking at pornographic sites.  
Pray for your children that they will heed your warnings.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many international 
American manufacturers that have poor performance because of a 
decaying industry or poor management.  Some companies, as Kodak, 
have given homosexual couples equal health benefits as married 
couples, even when this was not a normal practice at other 
companies.  Some of these same companies have been pressured for 
profits by Wall Street to send their manufacturing plants and 
jobs overseas to Mexico and China.  They also have tried to cut 
benefits of the workers in the name of competition, yet these 
companies give millions to their upper leaders.  This liberalism 
in morals and not protecting American workers has caused 
financial problems as a result.  These international companies 
are the vehicles of the one world people to eliminate the middle 
class jobs, and change your laws to favor a North American 
Union.  Pray for your people in finding good jobs, and voting 



against the control of your government by the one world 
interests.”  
 
Sunday, July 22, 2007: (Martha, Martha) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are two Great Commandments, 
and the first and greatest is to love your God with your whole 
heart, mind, body, and soul.  The second is to love your 
neighbor as yourself.  This is why your daily prayer and 
consecration are so important to give Me praise and glory every 
day.  Since your early training in the faith, you are given to 
know, love, and serve Me.  I need to be first in your life with 
a complete focus on following My Will before your own.  It is 
difficult to overcome your human tendency to put yourself as the 
center of your world.  When I arrived at the house of Mary and 
Martha, Mary chose the better portion in giving full attention 
to My words.  Martha chose to follow her human traditions of 
hospitality in providing food and comfort for Me and My 
disciples.  This is why this account is hard for some to accept, 
but your spiritual life should come before your human 
traditions.  Even today people are so taken up with the 
distractions and cares of this world that they leave little or 
no time for Me in prayer.  Your eternal destination should be 
more important than the temporary comforts of this life which 
are gone tomorrow.  Fix your goal and focus on Me in desiring to 
be with Me in heaven, and I will direct you on your mission that 
will bring you to heaven.  I have died for your sins to show you 
how much I love you.  You can love Me in return by giving Me 
praise and honor as Mary attended to Me.”   
 
Monday, July 23, 2007: (St. Bridget) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel the people were 
asking Me for a sign, even after I had cured the sick, raised 
the dead, and I had given them many teachings about the Kingdom 
of God being among them.  Because of their hard hearts and their 
disbelief in My words, I told them that the only sign I would 
give them, is the sign of Jonah.  The people of Nineveh 
repented, and I relented from punishing their city.  But St. 
John the Baptist and Myself asked the people of My day to repent 
and only a small number believed.  I told them that I was even 
greater than Jonah or Solomon, and their leaders only wanted to 
kill Me.  These religious leaders felt threatened by My miracles 
and the truth of My words.  But even more, the people were 
converting to My way and they wanted to protect their authority 
over Mine.  I tell the people of today to believe in My Good 
News of salvation and repent of your sins.  You can share in My 
mercy of forgiveness, or you can face My wrath as the Egyptians 
were killed in the Red Sea.” 



 The Holy Spirit said: “I AM the God of Love and all of Us 
are truly answering your prayer in song by raining down our 
graces and blessings upon you in tongues of fire, even as you 
have seen pictures of Jesus in the Divine Mercy.  All of heaven 
rejoices with you as you give praise and glory to God.  All the 
saints and angels sing our praises constantly in heaven.  
Singing your praises to God is a way of preparing you to share 
every day with Us as you will sing to Us when you come to 
heaven.  Do not be afraid to witness to your God in public, even 
if you may face criticism or persecution.  For every one, who 
witnesses to the Blessed Trinity, will have this witness before 
your judgment.  Pray for all of your family and friends every 
day so Our graces will protect their souls.  Saving souls is one 
of your most important responsibilities given you at Baptism.  
All of heaven rejoices over one sinner who repents of their 
sins.  We love every one of Our children without holding back 
any of Our graces for you.  You have free will and We pursue 
your soul in loving Us until your dying breath.  We desire you 
to give of your love from your heart to witness the sincerity of 
your love.  Thank you for your sharing and go forth to share 
your faith and love with all the nations.” 
 
Tuesday, July 24, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you know how much I suffered on the 
cross and in My scourging for everyone’s sins for the past, 
present, and future.  I died physically only one time, but I am 
still mysticly suffering still for every sin that you commit.  
By lessening your sin, it is that much less pain that I have to 
make up for you.  In every Mass you are re-enacting My suffering 
on the Cross in an unbloody manner.  This is why it is so 
important to have a large crucifix on the altar so you can 
remember how much I love you and that I would die even for one 
sinner.  In addition remember when you look upon My crucifix 
that every sin of yours still causes Me pain on My cross.  If 
you do not want to offend Me or cause Me more pain, then work 
with My grace to avoid as much sin as possible.  People around 
you, who are sinning, are also causing Me to suffer much.  So 
you need to pray and give good example to others in your 
attempts to evangelize their souls.  I would gladly suffer for 
the sins of man if he would be converted to love Me.  But I 
suffer even for those souls who I know will never be converted. 
This is how much I love everyone so unconditionally.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been given messages about 
black UN helicopters that are already mapping out where all the 
religious and patriots live.  These are the foreign troops in 
your country that are making plans to come to your home in order 
to take you to the detention centers.  The cell towers in the 



vision are the means of communication to help locate people with 
smart cards, chips in the body, chips in passports, or chips in 
driver’s licenses.  Microwave signals are sent out to query any 
information on these chips.  You can wrap any chip with aluminum 
foil or lead if you do not want your information queried without 
your knowledge.  Do not fear, My people, because you will be 
warned when to leave for your refuges before these evil ones 
will try to capture you.  Martial law is coming quickly as the 
evil ones are continuing to make their plans for a takeover of 
America.  My faithful remnant will one day share in My victory 
when I will come to defeat Satan and the Antichrist as they are 
cast into hell.  All of the evil ones’ plans will be 
overshadowed by My power as I will bring all of My faithful into 
My Era of Peace.” 
 
Wednesday, July 25, 2007: (St. James) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you spend a lot of money and 
attention on worldly things, and yet you need to preserve your 
traditions and the Sacred about your faith in My Real Presence.  
Satan is constantly attacking the roots of your beliefs and My 
Blessed Sacrament.  He makes attempts to undermine the reverence 
that you should be giving My Eucharist.  When you receive Me in 
Holy Communion, you need to receive Me in the state of grace 
without any mortal sin.  Bow or genuflect to receive Me on the 
tongue and you will be showing Me your reverence for My Real 
Presence.  There are some Catholics who do not believe that the 
consecrated bread and wine are really changed into My very Body 
and Blood.  Even as some do not believe, I am still present 
before you.  As you look upon My crucifix, which should be on 
all altars, you can see My loving example for you to suffer 
through life with your own earthly suffering and your own 
carrying of your cross.  I had a mission on earth to die for all 
of your sins, and all of you are given a unique mission to use 
your God-given talents to gain heaven.  So hold your faith and 
religious fervor close to your heart no matter how much people 
may criticize you for being faithful to Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing a soul fall 
helplessly into hell and you feel drawn to do anything to keep 
them from hell.  Hell is an everlasting place of My wrath where 
souls will suffer the consequences of their serious sins.  If 
you could understand that there is no turning back from hell, 
you would work all the harder to save every soul that you could 
from falling into hell.  Many souls are falling into hell of 
their own free will, and My Blessed Mother and I are weeping for 
the loss of these souls.  This is why we are encouraging our 
faithful prayer warriors to work overtime in any way that you 
can to bring souls to Me instead of allowing them to fall into 



Satan’s hands.  Pray for sinners in earnest because it is these 
souls that have not been judged yet.  My disciples need to work 
at a fever pitch right now because your time to save souls from 
hell is growing short.  Pray especially for your own family 
members whom you are most responsible for.  Every soul has their 
own free will, but you need to reach out in mercy to help these 
weak souls who may be lost without your prayers and Masses.” 
 
Thursday, July 26, 2007: (St. Joachim and St. Ann) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know about the Holy Family of 
My Blessed Mother, Mary, St. Joseph, and Myself.  My Blessed 
Mother’s parents, St. Ann and St. Joachim, are celebrated today.  
They also are model parents of My Blessed Mother, and they were 
model grandparents for Me.  You depend on your parents to bring 
you up in the faith by their example and their teachings.  At 
times you also grow in your faith by the example of your 
grandparents.  My Blessed Mother is the most beautiful human 
that I created and that I planned for over many years since 
Adam’s sin.  She is the new Eve and I am the new Adam to bring 
salvation to all of mankind.  The parents who brought forth My 
jewel of humanity in My Blessed Mother are also so blessed in 
their role in teaching Mary.  My Blessed Mother had no sin since 
her conception, as she is honored among all humanity to be My 
mother.  She is also the mother of all of humanity through St. 
John at the foot of My cross.  Give praise and glory to God for 
My Blessed Mother and her parents, St. Ann and St. Joachim.  Let 
them be model parents and grandparents in directing your lives 
closer to following Me.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have had an intention to carry 
out another’s vision of giving this cross as a gift to this 
parish of Holy Name.  In the vision you are seeing this cross 
placed on the altar.  To help bring this about in reality, you 
can support your priest in presenting it to the parish.  If you 
pray a novena in earnest for this intention and fast during 
these prayers, you will have a strong grace to touch hearts to 
accept this into your church.  This extra grace will be needed 
to fight any demonic attempts that will be tried to prevent this 
from happening.” 
 
Exaltation of the Holy Cross Novena: 
 Jesus, Who because of Your burning love for us willed to be 
crucified and to shed Your Most Precious Blood for the 
redemption and salvation of our souls, look down upon us and 
grant the petition for ... 
 We trust completely in Your Mercy.  Cleanse us from sin by 
Your Grace, sanctify our work, give us and all those who are 



dear to us our daily bread, lighten the burden of our 
sufferings, bless our families, and grant to the nations, so 
sorely afflicted, Your Peace, which is the only true peace, so 
that by obeying Your Commandments we may come at last to the 
glory of Heaven. 
 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is much evil in your society, 
but you are seeing many beautiful miracles among your children 
who are having visitations from heaven.  These children are so 
innocent and loving that their revelations are surely a heavenly 
gift.  I want all of My faithful to come to Me as a young child 
in simplicity and in total trust, just as a child trusts their 
parents.  By your simple faith and total commitment, I will 
reward you for your efforts.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you should know that I treasure 
your love for Me in every way that you can express it.  This 
box, that contains your tears of love for Me, is more important 
to Me than all of your other earthly objects.  Things that you 
do from the heart have your intentions from the heart and they 
are glorious indeed.  These heart felt deeds are a joy and a 
pleasure for Me to see in your life.  Continue to love Me with 
all of your heart, mind, and soul.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are very taken up with your 
gardens to be close to nature and to enhance the beauty of your 
yard.  In a spiritual way you can have a garden of prayer, 
Masses, and good deeds.  You will have to weed out your sins and 
imperfections in this garden so it can be pleasing to My eyes.  
Keep your spiritual garden watered with holy water, and the 
graces and mercies that I shower on you each day.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, all of you are sinners and are in 
need of being immersed with My healing graces as in Confession.  
You are cleansed  of your original sin when you are baptized 
with water, oil, and salt.  You are renewing this cleansing of 
your sins in Baptism when you go to Confession.  You are quick 
to make sure that you take a shower every day to cleanse the 
body.  But you should be just as quick to cleanse the soul, 
especially from any mortal sin.”  Jesus said: “My people, many 
times you have been given messages to put holy water or blessed 
salt in your car and around your house to protect you from any 
evil attacks against you.  In addition to your own prayers and 
protections, you can have your prayer group pray for your safe 
trips as well as anyone else who offers to pray for you.  The 
rain of graces, that are falling on your car in the vision, is 
how these prayer are helping you even now in your mission 
travels.  Encourage people to pray for you, and continue to give 
Me thanks for the success and safety for each trip on your 
return.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, these many gyrations of ups and 
downs in your stock market are a result of the one world people 
manipulating your markets for their own gain.  It is hard to 
protect your money in your investments because there are many 
using schemes to steal your money in illegal scams.  Use common 
sense planning without too much exposure to these manipulations.  
Eventually, the evil ones will take all of your money for not 
using the mark of the beast, and you will need to trust in My 
help at My refuges.  These evil ones will use these markets to 
cause a financial collapse in order to give them control over 
your country.  So put your trust in My protection which will be 
more valuable than all of your money.” 
 
Friday, July 27, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, the evil of your wars continues to 
perpetuate itself year after year.  When one group blows up the 
other’s Mosque, it causes retaliation on their own shrines.  
With each killing there is more incentive to kill the other 
ethnic group.  Revenge is big for man, and man’s justice is very 
harsh on his fellow men.  You would much rather have My peace 
and My justice than your own.  Perform your actions out of love 
for Me than for what you can get out of someone financially.  
Act with mercy, even as I forgive your sins, so you can forgive 
others.  Trust in My mercy and My graces so you can have My 
peace and rest in a difficult time.  It is man’s pride and a 
desire to get even that inspires anger and hatred in grudges for 
many years.  By loving one another, man can put aside his 
differences and live in peace.” 
 
Saturday, July 28, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you have become so 
dependent on electricity for your homes and work places that 
when the power goes down, you are paralyzed.  Remember back to 
the time of your ice storms when you were without electricity 
for weeks, and you saw how helpless you were in the cold and the 
dark.  There have been several large grid failures in the 
Northeast to show you how vulnerable your grids are to surges or 
losses.  When the one world people choose a time for takeover 
with martial law, they will use an electricity shutdown in 
conjunction with a man-made event to keep the people under 
control.  They will have their own power supply to run their 
operations over America.  Electricity is just another means that 
the evil ones could use to control you.  Pray for My help to 
lead you to My refuges when martial law is declared.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, I am preparing you, America, 
because a time is coming when you will see a dictatorship under 
martial law.  This microphone is the means of communicating your 



loss of rights and how life will be under this rule that will 
bring you into the North American Union.  Your people will at 
first resist this takeover, but as long as your people still are 
comfortable with their money and TV, there will be little done 
to fight it.  Little by little the government could take your 
property and money by condemning it if you do not go along with 
the new world order.  Soon they will try to force you to take 
chips in the body, which you should refuse to do.  When martial 
law occurs, it is time to ask Me to have your guardian angels 
lead you to the nearest refuge.  If you do not leave right away, 
the evil ones will come to your house to take you to the 
detention centers.  Call on My help and I will protect you on 
the way to your refuges.” 
 
Sunday, July 29, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Holy of Holies in the Jewish 
Temple was stored the Torah and the Ark of the Covenant 
containing the Ten Commandments.  In every tabernacle and place 
of Adoration you also have a Holy of Holies in My Blessed 
Sacrament.  This is a place of My Real Presence in the 
consecrated Bread.  Just as Moses revered the burning bush by 
removing his sandals, so you also should revere My Real Presence 
when you come to give Me glory and praise.  In the silence of 
your presence you can call on Me to speak to your heart.  Many 
times you come to Me praying petitions for people’s soul or an 
illness.  In today’s Gospel I am telling you: (Luke 11:9,10) 
‘Ask, and it shall be given to you; seek, and you shall find; 
knock, and it shall be opened to you.  For everyone who asks 
receives; and he who seeks finds; and to him who knocks it shall 
be opened.’  Pray for what is My Will in your petitions, and My 
answer will be what is best for their soul.  I do not go against 
anyone’s free will, but every prayer is heard and I will answer 
it in My time.  Have faith and trust in Me and you will have 
your reward in heaven.” 
 
Monday, July 30, 2007: (St. Peter Chrysologous) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, it is not easy to get used to 
living in the woods or a rural setting to hide from the 
authorities, but it is My promise of protection and providing 
for your needs that will help you.  Clearing trees has been a 
good exposure to what is present outdoors with all the insects 
and crawling things of My creation.  All the animals and insects 
are all a part of My balance of nature, so you have to live 
among them.  I have made covenants to provide for My people in 
My Ten Commandments and the Promised Land for the Hebrews in 
Israel.  The people of Moses’ day sinned against Me in 
worshiping the molten calf, but as a punishment those idol 



worshipers remained in the desert forty years until only their 
descendants were allowed into the Promised Land.  Now, in this 
day you also have idol worshipers of fame, fortune, and 
possessions.  Those, who refuse to worship Me and give more 
attention to worldly things, are also going to be punished on 
earth and in hell.  This hour of evil will be the worst that you 
have yet to see during the tribulation of the Antichrist.  Yet, 
I have made another covenant to protect the souls of My faithful 
remnant at My refuges of this modern day Exodus.  The evil ones 
with the Antichrist will be defeated and sent to hell, but My 
faithful will enjoy the Promised Land of My Era of Peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have asked you many times to pray 
for peace and an end to your many wars.  Your people have made 
it clear that they are tired of this Iraq War and they want to 
start bringing the troops home before more are killed. Your 
Congress has made some feeble attempts at setting a deadline for 
withdrawal, but those desiring war and your President are 
determined to continue this war with no end in sight.  Your 
troops have occupied Iraq long enough to allow a new government 
to form.  Now it is the Iraqi’s decision to take care of their 
own country.  The one world people and oil interests are 
profiting from this war, and that is why they do not want it to 
end.  Your Congress needs to claim its authority over war and 
the purse so the people’s will could be carried out.  I abhor 
continuous killing just to make money for the rich.  Only 
defensive wars are just, and not this pre-empted war just to 
make a regime change.  Prayer and action are needed to fight the 
control of the one world people over your country.” 
 
Tuesday, July 31, 2007: (St. Ignatius of Loyola) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in older days the early settlers 
used the trees that they cut down to make log cabins to live in.  
Today, you have power saws that cut trees into long boards.  
This shaped piece of wood in the forest of the vision is all 
about fitting the wood to the design of a planned house.  Just 
as the wood is able to be cut and carved to the right shape, so 
My faithful need to be open and give your will over to My 
purpose in order for Me to shape you for your own mission.  If 
you remain stubborn in following your own way, it is hard for Me 
to use you in love when your heart is hard and closed.  If St. 
Ignatius was not recouping from his wounds and handed books 
about Me and the saints, he would not have done his great works 
in founding the Jesuits.  So it is in your lives, if you busy 
yourself with too many worldly pursuits, you do not leave enough 
time for prayer and listening to My plan for your life.  Again 
if you do not consecrate yourself to Me every day, it is hard to 
remain open to My plans for your life.  Give Me some of your 



precious time each day, and you will be able to accomplish great 
things with My grace, even as St. Ignatius did.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, during the coming tribulation, 
there will be many places of protection to hide from the evil 
ones.  Some refuges will be at My Blessed Mother’s places of 
apparition.  Some will be at places of holy ground as at 
monasteries.  Some will be at these caves, even as you are 
seeing in the vision.  Do not limit what I will do for you in 
your earthly understanding, because I will be doing impossible 
things for you.  My angels will actually dig out caves for you, 
even through the rock of the mountains.  They will make 
ventilation holes for air and light, and you will be provided 
food and water.  Be ready to leave for My refuges at a moment’s 
notice because your hasty leaving may mean whether you are 
captured or not.  At the refuges and on the way to My refuges 
the evil ones will not be able to see you, as you will appear 
invisible to them.  Pray for My help at that time and My angels 
will lead you.” 


